
First round results of Public Policy
Research Funding Scheme 2018-19
announced

     The Policy Innovation and Co-ordination Office (PICO) announced today
(May 11) the funding results of the first round exercise in 2018-19 of the
Public Policy Research (PPR) Funding Scheme.
 
     The PPR Funding Scheme aims to promote public policy research and
provide evidence-based research to facilitate public policy discussion.
Applications are accepted throughout the year. For the first round exercise
in 2018-19, PICO received 21 applications. On the advice of an assessment
panel, PICO decided to fund seven projects with a total funding of about $2.8
million.
 
     Assessments on the PPR Funding Scheme are conducted by the assessment
panel comprising academics, taking into account the comments of reviewers who
are academics and experts outside the panel. Each application is considered
on its merits and contributions towards the making of public policies. A
declaration of interests system is in place to ensure that the assessments
are fair and just.
 
     Details of the funded projects have been uploaded to PICO's website
(www.pico.gov.hk).

Grading of beach water quality
released

     The Environmental Protection Department (EPD) today (May 11) released
the latest grading of water quality of 37 gazetted beaches and one non-
gazetted beach (Discovery Bay) that are open for swimming.
        
     Twenty-four beaches were rated as Good (Grade 1), 10 as Fair (Grade 2)
and four as Poor (Grade 3).
      
Grade 1 beaches are:        
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Grade 2 beaches are:

Approach
Beach                      Castle Peak Beach

Butterfly Beach Clear Water Bay First Beach
Cafeteria New
Beach                            
                           

Kadoorie Beach

Cafeteria Old Beach Ma Wan Tung Wan Beach
Casam Beach Stanley Main Beach

 
Grade 3 beaches are:

Anglers'
Beach                      Lido Beach

Hoi Mei Wan Beach Ting Kau Beach

 
     Compared with the grading released last week, Ma Wan Tung Wan Beach has
been upgraded from Grade 3 to Grade 2. Castle Peak Beach, Clear Water Bay
First Beach, Kadoorie Beach and Stanley Main Beach have been changed from
Grade 1 to Grade 2; Hoi Mei Wan Beach, Lido Beach and Ting Kau Beach from
Grade 2 to Grade 3.
      
     "The changes are generally within the normal range of fluctuation of the
bacteriological water quality of the beaches," an EPD spokesman said.
      
     Under the present grading system, beaches are classified into four
grades according to the level of E. coli in the water. Grades are calculated
on the basis of the geometric mean of the E. coli counts on the five most



recent sampling occasions.
      
     While the ratings represent the general water quality at the beaches,
the EPD spokesman reminded members of the public that water quality could be
temporarily affected during and after periods of heavy rain. Bathers should
avoid swimming at beaches for up to three days after a storm or heavy
rainfall.
      
     A summary of beach grades is published weekly before the weekend. Latest
beach grades based on the most current data may be obtained from the
department's websites on Beach Water Quality (www.beachwq.gov.hk or
www.epd.gov.hk/epd/beach) or the beach hotline, 2511 6666.

Economic situation in first quarter of
2018 and latest GDP and price
forecasts for 2018

     The Government released today (May 11) the First Quarter Economic Report
2018, together with the preliminary figures on Gross Domestic Product (GDP)
for the first quarter of 2018.

     The Government Economist, Mr Andrew Au, described the economic situation
in the first quarter of 2018 and provided the latest GDP and price forecasts
for 2018.

Main points

* The Hong Kong economy turned in robust growth of 4.7% over a year earlier
in the first quarter of 2018, sustaining the full-fledged upturn in
2017. External demand picked up as the global economy maintained broad-based
momentum. Domestic demand also strengthened, buttressed by favourable labour
market conditions and positive business sentiment. On a seasonally adjusted
quarter-to-quarter comparison, real GDP grew notably by 2.2% in the first
quarter.

* Total exports of goods grew strongly by 5.2% year-on-year in real terms in
the first quarter, as the upswing in global investment and trade translated
into booming production and trading activities in Asia. Exports of services
likewise accelerated to show broad-based growth of 7.5% year-on-year in real
terms, bolstered by a strong recovery in inbound tourism, active global
financial market activities and buoyant regional trade flows.

* Domestic demand continued to strengthen. Private consumption expenditure
grew notably by 8.6% year-on-year in real terms in the first quarter,
reflecting optimistic consumer sentiment on the back of favourable job and
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income as well as asset market conditions. Overall investment expenditure
registered further real year-on-year growth of 3.8%, amid notable growth in
machinery and equipment acquisition as well as modest expansion in building
and construction activity. 

* The labour market remained tight. The seasonally adjusted unemployment rate
stayed at a 20-year low of 2.9% in the first quarter, while the
underemployment rate showed a further decline. Total employment continued to
record sturdy growth. In tandem, wages and earnings registered further real
improvements, with more notable increases in the lower-skilled segments of
the labour market. 

* The local stock market was bullish on entering 2018, but experienced
corrections in the latter part of the first quarter amid a firmer outlook for
gradual US interest rate hikes and intensified concerns over the global
trading environment. Separately, the residential property market remained
buoyant, with flat prices rising further amid active trading.

* Looking ahead, the broad-based momentum in the global economy is likely to
continue in 2018. The Mainland economy should stay on a robust growth track
in 2018 following the strong performance in the first quarter. The US economy
is also expected to see faster growth this year as the stimulating effect of
the expansionary fiscal policy kicks in. In the euro area and Japan, recent
indicators point to further moderate economic growth. The strengthening
global demand should be conducive to manufacturing and trading activities in
Asia, to the benefit of Hong Kong's exports. Further improvement in inbound
tourism should also render additional support to Hong Kong's exports of
services. However, external uncertainties have increased of late. Of
particular concern are the trade tensions between the US and its trading
partners, notably the Mainland, for their potential adverse impacts on global
trade flows and investor sentiment. Separately, the evolving global financial
conditions amid the expected US rate hikes also warrant close attention.

* Domestic demand should continue to stay resilient. Local consumption
sentiment is likely to be well underpinned by favourable job and income
conditions. The latest Quarterly Business Tendency Survey indicated that
large enterprises have turned more upbeat about their near-term business
outlook. Ongoing infrastructure works and the measures in the 2018-19 Budget
(the Budget) should provide further growth impetus to the economy.

* The actual growth outturn of the Hong Kong economy in the first quarter was
stronger than expected. Nonetheless, considering the increased uncertainties
in the external environment, particularly on the trade and financial fronts,
the forecast real GDP growth of 3-4% for 2018, as announced in the Budget, is
maintained in the current round of review. The Government will continue to
closely monitor developments on the external and local fronts.

* Inflation pressures have generally been moderate. Underlying consumer price
inflation went up to 2.4% in the first quarter, due to favourable global and
local economic situations as well as some temporary factors. Looking ahead,
the robust economic conditions, if continued, are likely to exert some upward
pressures on inflation over the course of 2018, though the inflation rate for



the year as a whole should remain moderate. As the outturn in inflation so
far has largely been in line with expectations, the forecast rates of
underlying and headline consumer price inflation for 2018 as a whole put out
in the Budget, at 2.5% and 2.2% respectively, are maintained in the current
round of review.

Details

GDP

     According to the preliminary data on the GDP released today by the
Census and Statistics Department, GDP grew notably by 4.7% in real terms in
the first quarter of 2018 over a year earlier, up from 3.4% in the preceding
quarter (same as the earlier estimate), marking the sixth consecutive quarter
of growth above the trend growth rate of 2.7% per annum in the past 10
years. On a seasonally adjusted quarter-to-quarter comparison, real GDP
surged by 2.2% in the first quarter, up from 0.8% in the preceding quarter
(same as the earlier estimate) (Chart).

     The latest figures on GDP and its major expenditure components up to the
first quarter of 2018 are presented in Table 1. Developments in different
segments of the economy in the first quarter of 2018 are described below.

External trade

     Total exports of goods picked up to show notable year-on-year growth of
5.2% in real terms in the first quarter, from that of 3.4% in the preceding
quarter. This was broadly similar to the growth of 5.9% for 2017 as a whole.
Analysed by major market, with reference to external merchandise trade
statistics, exports to Asian markets as a whole continued to show robust
growth, on the back of buoyant manufacturing activities in the region that
generated solid demand for exports of raw materials and semi-manufactures. In
particular, exports to the Mainland saw a visible acceleration in growth.
Also, exports to the US and the EU increased sizeably, thanks to sustained
improvement in final demand in these economies. On a seasonally adjusted
quarter-to-quarter basis, total exports of goods grew by 3.1% in real terms
in the first quarter.

     Exports of services likewise displayed strength in the first quarter,
with broad-based growth of 7.5% in real terms over a year earlier, up from
3.9% growth in the preceding quarter and 3.2% growth for 2017 as a whole.
Exports of travel services strengthened to show double-digit growth,
reflecting the strong recovery of inbound tourism. Notwithstanding the
somewhat more volatile financial markets in the first quarter, the solid
momentum in the global economy underpinned active financial market
activities, resulting in sizeable growth in exports of financial services.
Exports of transport services expanded solidly amid vibrant regional trade
flows, while exports of business and other services grew modestly. On a
seasonally adjusted quarter-to-quarter basis, exports of services continued
to rise, by 4.8% in real terms in the first quarter.

Domestic sector



     The domestic sector continued to strengthen in the first
quarter. Private consumption expenditure grew markedly by 8.6% in real terms
over a year earlier. Consumer sentiment was firmly supported by favourable
job and income conditions as well as the wealth effect resulting from the
buoyant asset markets. On a seasonally adjusted quarter-to-quarter
comparison, private consumption expenditure increased by 3.1% in real terms
in the first quarter. Government consumption expenditure continued to grow
steadily by 3.9% year-on-year in the first quarter, following 3.2% growth in
the preceding quarter.

     Overall investment spending in terms of gross domestic fixed capital
formation increased further by 3.8% year-on-year in real terms in the first
quarter, following growth of 3.5% in 2017. Thanks to the sustained upturn in
the global economy, local business sentiment was broadly positive in early
2018. This, together with the sizeable increase in purchases by the public
sector, rendered a notable year-on-year increase in overall machinery and
equipment acquisition. Overall building and construction activity saw modest
growth in the first quarter, backed by the expansion in public building and
construction works. Costs of ownership transfer showed a double-digit
increase as property market transactions went up visibly over a year earlier.

The labour sector

     The labour market remained tight, with the seasonally adjusted
unemployment rate staying at a 20-year low of 2.9% in the first quarter of
2018. The underemployment rate edged down to 1.0%, the lowest level in over
20 years. Total employment continued to grow sturdily over a year earlier. In
tandem, wages and earnings registered further year-on-year improvements in
real terms, with more notable increases in the lower-skilled segments of the
labour market.

The asset markets

     The local stock market was bullish on entering 2018, but experienced
corrections in the latter part of the first quarter amid a firmer outlook for
gradual US interest rate hikes and intensified concerns over the global
trading environment. The Hang Seng Index closed the first quarter at 30093,
up by only 0.6% from end-2017 and down by 9.2% from its peak in late
January. On May 10, the Hang Seng Index closed at 30809.

     The residential property market remained buoyant in the first quarter of
2018. While trading volume was 8% lower than the fervent level in the
preceding quarter, it was 14% higher than a year ago. Residential property
prices increased by 4% between December 2017 and March 2018. Overall flat
prices in March 2018 exceeded the 1997 peak by 113%, and the housing
affordability ratio worsened to around 71% in the first quarter. Flat rentals
rose by 1% during the first quarter. In contrast, office rentals stayed
virtually flat over the same period, while those for retail premises fell by
1%.

Prices



     Consumer price inflation was moderate in the first quarter, though going
up somewhat on the back of strong economic growth as well as some temporary
factors. Locally, labour cost pressure was held in check on a unit cost
basis, as rises in wages and earnings were largely matched with concurrent
growth in labour productivity. Commercial rental cost pressure was contained
in general, while the increase in fresh-letting residential rentals over the
past year or so continued to feed through gradually to consumer price
inflation. External price pressures also remained moderate, only edging up
slightly due to the weaker US dollar over the past year and mildly higher
inflation in some major import sources amid the global economic
upturn. Overall, netting out the effects of the Government's one-off relief
measures, underlying consumer price inflation was 2.4% in the first quarter,
up from 1.6% in the preceding quarter. Headline consumer price inflation rose
to 2.4% from 1.6% in parallel.

Latest GDP and price forecasts for 2018

     Looking ahead, the broad-based momentum in the global economy is likely
to continue in 2018. The Mainland economy should stay on a robust growth
track in 2018 following the strong performance in the first quarter. The US
economy is also expected to see faster growth this year as the stimulating
effect of the expansionary fiscal policy kicks in. In the euro area and
Japan, recent indicators point to further moderate economic growth. The
strengthening global demand should be conducive to manufacturing and trading
activities in Asia, to the benefit of Hong Kong's exports. Further
improvement in inbound tourism should also render additional support to Hong
Kong's exports of services. However, external uncertainties have increased of
late. Of particular concern are the trade tensions between the US and its
trading partners, notably the Mainland, for their potential adverse impacts
on global trade flows and investor sentiment. Separately, the evolving global
financial conditions amid the expected US rate hikes also warrant close
attention.

     Domestic demand should continue to stay resilient. Local consumption
sentiment is likely to be well underpinned by favourable job and income
conditions. The latest Quarterly Business Tendency Survey indicated that
large enterprises have turned more upbeat about their near-term business
outlook. Ongoing infrastructure works and the measures in the Budget should
provide further growth impetus to the economy.

     The actual growth outturn of the Hong Kong economy in the first quarter
was stronger than expected. Nonetheless, considering the increased
uncertainties in the external environment, particularly on the trade and
financial fronts, the forecast real GDP growth of 3-4% for 2018, as announced
in the Budget, is maintained in the current round of review (Table 2). The
Government will continue to closely monitor developments on the external and
local fronts. For reference, the latest forecasts by private sector analysts
mostly range from 2.8-3.5%, averaging around 3.1%.

     On the inflation outlook, the robust economic conditions, if continued,
are likely to exert some upward pressures on inflation over the course of
2018, though the inflation rate for the year as a whole should remain



moderate. As the outturn in inflation so far has largely been in line with
expectations, the forecast rates of underlying and headline consumer price
inflation for 2018 as a whole put out in the Budget, at 2.5% and 2.2%
respectively, are maintained in the current round of review (Table 2).

     The First Quarter Economic Report 2018 is now available for online
download, free of charge at www.hkeconomy.gov.hk/en/reports/index.htm. The
Report of the Gross Domestic Product, First Quarter 2018, which contains the
GDP figures up to the first quarter of 2018, is also available for online
download, free of charge at the homepage of the Census and Statistics
Department, www.censtatd.gov.hk.

Thirty-four immigration offenders
arrested

     The Immigration Department (ImmD) mounted a series of territory-wide
anti-illegal worker operations, including an operation codenamed "Twilight"
and a joint operation with the Hong Kong Police Force and the Labour
Department codenamed "Champion", from May 7 to 10. A total of 28 illegal
workers and six suspected employers were arrested.
 
     During operation "Twilight", ImmD Task Force officers raided 21 target
locations including carparks, restaurants, a company, street stalls, a
market, warehouses and residential flats. Twenty-one illegal workers and five
employers were arrested. The illegal workers comprised 16 men and five women,
aged 21 to 54. Among them, eight men and two women were holders of
recognisance forms, which prohibit them from taking any employment.
Furthermore, five men and four women were also suspected of using and being
in possession of forged Hong Kong identity cards. Meanwhile, four men and a
woman, aged 38 to 58, were suspected of employing the illegal workers.
 
     Furthermore, during operation "Champion", enforcement officers raided 39
target locations in Aberdeen, Kwai Chung, Tsing Yi and Mongkok district
including food stalls, shops, an industrial building, a massage parlour,
street stalls, residential flats, a vegetable stall, restaurants and
warehouses. Seven illegal workers and one employer were arrested. The illegal
workers comprised four men and three women, aged 30 to 61. Among them, one
man was also suspected of using and being in possession of a forged Hong Kong
identity card. Meanwhile, a woman, aged 52, was suspected of employing the
illegal workers.
 
     "Any person who contravenes a condition of stay in force in respect of
him shall be guilty of an offence. Also, visitors are not allowed to take
employment in Hong Kong, whether paid or unpaid, without the permission of
the Director of Immigration. Offenders are liable to prosecution and upon
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conviction face a maximum fine of $50,000 and up to two years' imprisonment.
Aiders and abettors are also liable to prosecution and penalties," an ImmD
spokesman said.
 
     The spokesman warned that, as stipulated in section 38AA of the
Immigration Ordinance, illegal immigrants or people who are the subject of a
removal order or a deportation order are prohibited from taking any
employment, whether paid or unpaid, or establishing or joining in any
business. Offenders are liable upon conviction to a maximum fine of $50,000
and up to three years' imprisonment. The Court of Appeal has issued a
guideline ruling that a sentence of 15 months' imprisonment should be applied
in such cases.
 
     The spokesman also warned that it is an offence to use or possess a
forged Hong Kong identity card or a Hong Kong identity card related to
another person. Offenders are liable to prosecution and a maximum penalty of
a $100,000 fine and up to 10 years' imprisonment.
 
     The spokesman reiterated that it is a serious offence to employ people
who are not lawfully employable. The maximum penalty is imprisonment for
three years and a fine of $350,000. The High Court has laid down sentencing
guidelines that the employer of an illegal worker should be given an
immediate custodial sentence. According to court sentencing, employers must
take all practicable steps to determine whether a person is lawfully
employable prior to employment. Apart from inspecting a prospective
employee's identity card, the employer has the explicit duty to make
enquiries regarding the person and ensure that the answers would not cast any
reasonable doubt concerning the lawful employability of the person. The court
will not accept failure to do so as a defence in proceedings. It is also an
offence if an employer fails to inspect the job seeker's valid travel
document if the job seeker does not have a Hong Kong permanent identity card.
The maximum penalty for failing to inspect such a document is imprisonment
for one year and a fine of $150,000.
 
     Under the existing mechanism, the ImmD will, as a standard procedure,
conduct initial screening of vulnerable persons, including illegal workers,
illegal immigrants, sex workers and foreign domestic helpers, who are
arrested during any operation with a view to ascertaining whether they are
trafficking in persons (TIP) victims. When any TIP indicator is revealed in
the initial screening, the officers will conduct a full debriefing and
identification by using a standardised checklist to ascertain the presence of
TIP elements, such as threat and coercion in the recruitment phase and the
nature of exploitation. Identified TIP victims will be provided with various
forms of support and assistance, including urgent interference, medical
services, counselling, shelter, temporary accommodation and other supporting
services. The ImmD calls on TIP victims to report crimes to the relevant
departments.



Effective Exchange Rate Index

     The effective exchange rate index for the Hong Kong dollar on Friday,
May 11, 2018 is 99 (down 0.3 against yesterday's index).
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